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	Lancashire Learning Disability Partnership Board
Held on 9 July 2019 at 10.00 am

Cabinet Room D, County Hall, Preston

Meeting Notes
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	1. WELCOME AND HOUSEKEEPING

Cllr Steen welcomed everyone to the meeting and explained about the use of the red and green cards.    

Cllr Steen explained why it would not be possible for any personal matters to be discussed during the meeting.
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	2.  INTRODUCTIONS

People who came to the meeting

Kiran Banati - Co-Chair / Community Engagement Officer, LCC

James Hughes - Co-Chair / REACT

Linda Stewart -  Co- Chair /REACT

Cllr Peter Steen - Chair / County Councillor / Member Champion for the Disabled
Charlotte Hammond – Head of Service, LCC

Deborah Gent – Policy, Information and Commissioning Manager, LCC
Paul Dixon – REACT
Lee Singh

Amy Niven – Libraries

Mike Holt - REACT
Stephen Haywood – U-Night Group

Ashley Gibson – Lancashire Police

Darlene Martin - Brothers of Charity

Sharon Swarbrick – Linkability
Frank Hurst – Linkability

Brian Atkin - REACT
David Hinchliffe – Visually Impaired Forum

Denise Wilkinson – Carer, Visually Impaired Forum

Sam Gow – REACT
Vanessa Shaw, LD and Autism Practitioner, Preston and Chorley LTHTR

Paul Daly - Provider Rep, Shared Approach

Tracey Rowbotham - Northern Healthcare

Ian Weedall – Advocacy Focus

Jennie Faun – DWP

Lynne Holding – DWP

Fay Cookman – DWP

Peter Hudson – DWP

Peter Talbot – Employment Officer

Deborah Holmes – Support Worker

David Wood

Tess Reddington – Parent / SWLICAN

Katherine Jamieson – Disability Equality

Julie Anyon – Lancashire Police

Lesley Webster - Minute Taker, LCC
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	3. APOLOGIES

People who could not come to the meeting.

Mavis Abel – Parent/Carer
Alison Tupling -  Patient Carer

Mark Shackleton - REACT

Natalie Vranjes – Project Worker, Caritas Care

	[image: image6.png]


[image: image7.png]



	4.  MINUTES AND ACTIONS FROM THE LAST MEETING HELD 16 MAY 2019

The minutes from the meeting held on 16 May 2019 had previously been sent out to the Board via email.  The minutes were agreed.
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	Outstanding Action: Review of Enablement Service:  Charlotte Hammond will feed back information to the LDPB in July 2019.
Charlotte Hammond spoke about how Steve Whelan had attended the Partnership Board meeting previously and talked about the Enablement Service.  Charlotte said that the service had had difficulties in getting referrals from the social work team but this had improved a little bit.  This maybe because social workers were mainly working with people who were in crisis but where people were being supported by the Enablement Service, they had seen a lot of success.  
The Enablement Service had had some success in improving people's independence as they were relying on less formal support and a lot of support was down to around 9 hours a week. There had been some difficulties with providers not wanting the Enablement Service to visit which was quite worrying as this suggested that the provider did not want the people they supported to be independent. 
Some parents had also expressed some concerns as they felt if there was less paid support then the person would have less company and if this was the outcome they did not want the person to be less dependent.  The Partnership Board acknowledged that the Enablement Service will link people and enable people to access activities in their community to reduce isolation.  

There had been some feedback which referred to a person being unhappy that someone they supported was more independent but they wanted the support back.  They needed to look at what they were doing as a community when people were valuing paid support. 
The Enablement Service will change how people see their own lives and opportunities and if people start expecting independence then other people in their lives would lose control.  Providers were worried about losing some of their business.  
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	5. OVERVIEW OF TODAY'S AGENDA
· Ian Crabtree – Director of Adult Social Care Transformation

· Updates from the subgroups

· Break

· Benefits – ESA, PIP, Universal Credit

· Break

· Questions

· Any burning issues.
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	Director of Adult Social Care Transformation – Ian Crabtree
Cllr Steen advised at this time that Ian would not be able to answer any personal questions today 

Ian Crabtree spoke about how he was the Director of Adult Social Care Transformation and advised of who his managers were.  He has been with Lancashire County Council (LCC) for sixteen years.  He has co-chaired the Chorley and South Ribble LDPB and has also chaired the Preston LDPB, the West Lancs LDPB and the Central LDPB but had never attended the Lancashire LDPB.    He has had responsibility for pooled budgets, ie joint Health and LCC.  LCC had always been the lead agency in regards to learning disability and autism.  He led the remodelling project for a short while but Stuart Williams was now the lead on this.  He then became Head of Policy and Commissioning and following this Director for Adult Social Care Transformation, which he has been doing for the last two and a half years.  He has responsibility for learning disability and mental health. He is also now Deputy Senior Responsible Officer for Transforming Care for Lancashire and South Cumbria.   

Ian continued and spoke about how he had attended the Self Advocates' Conference in Blackpool in March and it was there that he was told to come along to the LDPB.  He had said at the Self Advocates' Conference that if people wanted to see him he would book a time for them.
Ian added that he has been around learning disability services for over thirty years and has tried to be a champion for people with a learning disability; he felt there was always more he could do as a Director.  He would come back at a later date if there is anything that the Partnership want following up or clarifying.

Questions

Question - Lancaster Bus Station - An enquiry was made about Lancaster and the rumours about the bus station being sold by the council and also some bus drivers had said that the NOW cards were being stopped.  It was believed the old person's NOW card was to be stopped but for others it would not. 
Answer - Ian Crabtree said that in regards to the bus station he did not know anything about this and the bus station was not necessarily a building the council owned.  It was probably owned by Lancaster City Council but he would look into this.   James Hughes said that he would also raise this at a meeting he was to attend.  Ian Crabtree said that in regards to the NOW cards there had been no discussions about these.  Cllr Steen said that he had not heard any discussion about the NOW card.  James Hughes said that he would look into this.  

Question - Reviews following Remodelling – a query was raised about reviews being undertaken after the remodelling team had how some households had not been reviewed for over five years but others had been reviewed every two years.

Answer – Charlotte Hammond said that she was amazed that a household had been reviewed every two years in the past six years.  Charlotte spoke about how the social work teams were mainly working with people in crisis so it would be difficult for them to do regular reviews as they did not have enough resources.  There was a review team working with those service users out of county to see if they wanted to return to the county or to ascertain if they were happy where they were.   The review team were also looking at those on direct payments and those with a domiciliary care package.  

Charlotte explained that the Remodelling Team would likely revisit some households who they visited some years ago as the household was likely to have changed.  She would not expect a household to be reviewed every two years unless something specific had happened; it would not be routine.   The Remodelling Team are looking at households that are under occupied and single households, as sometimes a person may be living alone as others had left or someone had died. The Remodelling Team will see if the person wishes to live alone, if it makes financial sense and if there are other options for them.

Paul Dixon spoke about moving into a place on his own and the safety aspects. Charlotte advised Paul that they could help with safety as people could be supported to live alone but they needed to monitor this to ensure it was still appropriate.  

Charlotte continued and said that social workers would support with an assessment and arrange a package or advise of places a person could access to meet people. Providers should not be the only people in a person's life and providers should be making connections with others in the community.   

Cllr Steen suggested that if anyone had any questions to submit these to Kiran and she would collate and share with Ian Crabtree.
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	Updates from Subgroups

James Hughes and Linda Stewart presented the Self Advocacy power point put together by REACT.  This included information in regards to the top three priorities for the LDPB Action Plan, feedback and photographs from the Learning Disability Week 2019 and the Pat Afflick Award.

Charlotte Hammond said that she had been informed that people did not attend the Learning Disability Week and she asked if anyone knew why people did not attend as there had been different activities going on throughout the week.  

Tess Reddington said that her son attended the hospital event which was superb but they were a distance from the events and he needed two staff to attend.  

A discussion arose and it was acknowledged that geographically it was difficult for a lot of people to attend the events so this needed to be looked at for future events.  
Vanessa Shaw said that when they had their health day on 7 June they put out some questionnaires to gather feedback and she knew that the event next year would be more person centred.  She was shocked that so few attended but they needed to see how they could make it better. It was suggested that the Preston activities week could have been advertised better as it had come so late to the providers.  Additional staffing would need to be sourced so the providers needed more notice.  Vanessa Shaw said they had also experienced that rotas were restricting staff from attending so they were now looking at this well in advance.   
Charlotte Hammond commented they would expect providers to have some flexibility to allow people to attend events and it concerned her to hear that people were not attending because of staffing rotas.  Charlotte suggested that providers could be creative and work together so they could share support and travel arrangements.

Tess Reddington referred to West Lancs and spoke about how previously they did have the network of support of organisations but they had lost MENCAP and the Carers' Centre, both of whom had had really good networks. Tess spoke about the difficulties with providers and lack of flexibility.   
Brian Atkin said that he had been unable to attend an event due to not having the support and Vanessa Shaw advised that their service should be contacted if there was ever an issue like this and they would assist.   
Charlotte Hammond suggested that in future years, they have a sub group to look at the event weeks to ensure that everyone is connected.  It was also suggested that the events could be advertised via local radio.  

A dialogue arose around providers communicating and it was noted that there was a Provider Forum and there was an LDPB web page which provided a lot of information.     
Charlotte Hammond advised that the Provider Forum had suggested they have area based Provider Forums and though the Council could not be responsible for these, the providers themselves could be and it was just about them getting organised.   Charlotte suggested that this be added to the agenda for the next Provider Forum.   Tess asked that Direct Payment recipients be included in any communications. 

· Live Well in My Community

James Hughes referred to the power point and spoke about the top four priorities for this group:-

· Universal Credit

· Scams 

· Human Rights Law

· Five Ways to Wellbeing. 
· Keep Safe

James Hughes referred to the power point and spoke about the top priorities for this group:-
· Safety on public transport

· Identify areas of concern, eg terrorism

· Monitor and develop the three priorities from last year

· The future development of Safety in Town

· Easy Read safeguarding policy.

James Hughes also provided an update from the group in terms of what they wanted to do and what they had been doing. 
· Living Longer, Living Healthier

James Hughes referred to the power point and spoke about the group and their meetings and who attended these and where they were held.  Their aim was to improve the health of people with a learning disability living in Lancashire.
A dialogue arose around the meetings and where they are held and how the group could involve the whole of Lancashire rather than focusing on the Preston area. It was suggested using Webinars to include people as they would then not have to worry about physically attending meetings.
The Living Longer, Living Healthier Group has set up a number of sub-groups with the help of the Hospital Learning Disability Team, Healthwatch and the CCG.  The groups include:- Well Women's Group, Men's Health Group, Diabetes, Easy Read, Patient Experience and Cancer.
Vanessa Shaw advised that the hospital had put together an easy read booklet for the symbols which would sit on their Quadramed which was the system that would advise staff if the patient had a learning disability or autism.  They will take this booklet to the Easy Read Group to agree.  It was clarified that the next meeting is to be held on 31 July 2019.

James Hughes also spoke about the `Have Your Say Day' which is to be held on 7 August 2019 at 11.00am in Committee Room A, County Hall, Preston.   Charlotte Hammond suggested that this could be an opportunity for providers to work together to support service users to attend.  Vanessa Shaw offered to get in touch with communications at the hospital and the information would then be shared with other agencies and via Facebook and Twitter. 

· Friendships and Relationships

James Hughes referred to the power point and spoke about the aims of this group which are:-

· Awareness raising.

· Training.

· Opportunities.

The sub group has helped Blackpool Teaching Hospitals with an easy read leaflet.  The group felt that a working group should be set up to look at easy read documents.   The group also has an Action Plan for 2019 to 2021.  

The power point provided information around the need for training for both staff and service users around sex and relationships and events that had taken place, eg Summer Ball in Preston, Supported Loving in Manchester.

The group has also been thinking about safeguarding.  Charlotte Hammond referred to safeguarding alerts being raised when service users may be in a loving and caring relationship so not all alerts would show that something bad had happened and the person needed their rights supporting.
The power point referred to `Capacity to Consent and Marriage' and `Holidays'.  A dialogue arose around holidays and the problems these entailed and how this needed further discussions.

Details of the FAR (Friends and Relationships) meetings was provided.  They were held on the second Wednesday of each month and the next one is to be held on 14 August 2019. 
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	Benefits – (DWP)

· Employment Support Allowance (ESA)

It was explained that the people from the DWP would be talking about the process and could not talk about individual cases due to confidentiality, but requests for additional information could be taken away and dealt with. 

There was then a power point presentation which provided a lot of details about ESA.  This information was available as a handout at the meeting.

It was clarified that it was not necessary for people to be seeking employment to be able to claim ESA and people could work up to 16 hours and still be able to claim.  ESA is looking to get people back into work and the Job Centre would work alongside a person and look at how they could assist a person to be in employment.  It was acknowledged that some people, who resided in supported living, were scared that if they took employment they would lose their homes.  It was noted that Housing Benefit could be affected if a person was working but there was a benefit calculator that would help individuals.   Existing claimants would remain on ESA unless there was a change in circumstances that may mean them moving on to Universal Credit.  

Charlotte Hammond spoke about the difficulties that some service users had in attending appointments at the Job Centre and it was explained that a relationship would be built up with a member of staff and this staff member should be advised if there were any difficulties in attending appointments.  The person would need to discuss this with their job centre coach.   There is always a contact number on appointment letters that should be used if an appointment is inconvenient.   Markers could be added to records, if necessary, if a person needed reminders about future appointments.  It was stressed that DWP staff need to be told of any difficulties and how best to support a person.  It was explained by DWP representatives that Medical Assessment Centres would assist each other in terms of geography.   Service users were advised to be honest at assessments and talk about what they could and could not do and any forms should be fully completed.   The DWP need to ensure that when assessment evidence is received that all the information is correct. 

The cost of prescriptions and eye tests was raised and it was explained as to who would need to pay for such things.  ESA was a complicated benefit and paying for prescriptions etc, was dependent on contribution based benefits and if a person had not worked in the last two years, they would not be receiving contribution based benefits.  

Any questions to be sent to Kiran who would forward on to the DWP.

Charlotte Hammond suggested that they needed something further to assist people with benefits as the information was difficult to understand.  Regular attendance at future meetings or a separate group was suggested. 

Kiran Banati clarified that Universal Credit and PIP will be discussed at the next LDPB meeting and representatives from DWP will attend and provide information. 



	
	Any Burning Issues
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	Any Other Business

SWLICAN (South West Lancashire Independent Community Advice Network) - Tess Reddington provided some information on ICAN which offers free independent advice for West Lancashire residents (leaflets were available at the meeting).  Tess advised that there is funding in West Lancs for people to attend courses to understand about benefits.  Welfare Rights were only to do appeals after Christmas and CAB were focusing on Universal Credit.   Tess referred to a general advice leaflet that is available.  Tess asked for providers to be involved with them and to ensure their staff were equipped to support service users.   Tess stressed the need for support workers to work with them and be present in the meeting with the service user to support them.  Kiran said that she would circulate the information to the Board members.  Tess also advised of a group which helped with different ways of communication.

Easy Read - Ian Weedall asked for easy read to be added to a future LDPB agenda.  Kiran Banati referred to the Easy Read Group and how they had discussed the need for easy words and symbols but Ian felt more focus is required as currently easy read is not consistent throughout Lancashire. 

`Have Your Say' - Kiran Banati reminded everyone again of the `Have Your Say' meeting which is to be held on 7 August 2019 as this is an opportunity for people to talk about whether they are receiving a good service or not.  Kiran encouraged people to attend and advised that lunch would be provided.  She wanted people to make an effort to be there.  



	
	Closing Round
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	DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING

16 September 2019 at 10.00am in Cabinet Room D. County Hall, Preston.
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	To Listen to the Minutes

If anyone wants documents and minutes of meetings read aloud the Adobe reader has this built in so individuals can read the minutes?  People who have paid support may need staff to set this up with them.  You can see how to set it up using this you tube video: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=ETOohmYui3Q
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